Bath Town Board Meeting
Regular Meeting

Date and Time:		September 11, 2023			7:00pm
Place:			Town Board Room			Municipal Building
Present:	Supervisor Ronald Smith, Councilmen: John Lysyczyn, William Glosick, Hal Bailey, Michael Palermo, Attorney, Jeffrey Squires
Also Present:	Highway Superintendent, Alan Trenchard, Planning Board Chairman, James Hopkins, Dog Control Officer, Carl Tuttle,  
Supervisor Ronald Smith opened the meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag at 7:00pm.
A moment of silence was observed in memory of the 9/11 attacks in 2001.

Motion made by Councilmen Bailey, seconded by Councilmen Lysyczyn to approve the minutes for the Public Hearing on August 14, 2023, The Board Meeting Minutes on August 14, 2023, and the Budget Meeting Minutes on August 24, 2023. 
Adopted:		Councilman Glosick			Aye
			Councilman Bailey			Aye
			Councilman Palermo			Aye
			Councilman Lysyczyn			Aye
			Supervisor Smith			Aye

New Business:

Motion made by Councilmen Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilmen Palermo to accept the Supervisor’s Report for August 2023.

Adopted:		Councilman Glosick			Aye
			Councilman Bailey			Aye
			Councilman Palermo			Aye
			Councilman Lysyczyn			Aye
			Supervisor Smith			Aye


Resolution #23-89
Motion made by Councilmen Bailey, seconded by Councilmen Glosick to transfer funds from A2590 Landfill fees to A1410.4 Town Clerk Contractual in the amount of $228.00

Adopted:		Councilman Glosick			Aye
			Councilman Bailey			Aye
			Councilman Palermo			Aye
			Councilman Lysyczyn			Aye	
			Supervisor Smith			Aye


Resolution #23-90 
Motion made by Councilman Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilmen Palermo to transfer funds from A1420.1 Attorney - Personal Services to A1420.4 Attorney Contractual in the amount of $20,478.76.

Adopted:		Councilman Glosick			Aye
			Councilman Bailey			Aye
			Councilman Palermo			Aye
			Councilman Lysyczyn			Aye
			Supervisor Smith			Aye





Resolution #23-91  

Motion made by Councilmen Bailey, seconded by Councilmen Palermo to transfer funds from DB599 Fund Balance to DB5112.24 Volvo 10-Wheeler in the amount of $308,039.00

Adopted:		Councilman Glosick			Aye
			Councilman Bailey			Aye
			Councilman Palermo			Aye
			Councilman Lysyczyn			Aye
			Supervisor Smith			Aye

SCT Computers representatives were present to discus the Town’s needed upgrades for cyber-security protection. The recommendation is to upgrade the router from a basic one to a Watch-Guard fire box. Cost is about $1,200.00. It is good for 6 years, and comes with 3 years of anti-intrusion protection built into the cost. After the initial 3 years the subscription must be renewed at a cost of $500.00. All told the Town will have roughly $1,700.00 into a high-end true business class firewall for 6 years. This will also help with the cyber-security insurance policy. It is also recommended to upgrade the anti-virus software from Microsoft free anti-virus to an Enhanced Detection Response. The cost is approximately $15.00 per computer, per month. The Town Board has requested more information in writing with cost projection included to be discussed later. Steuben County Legislature Representative Kelly Fitzpatrick highly recommended that the Town take the advice of SCT Computers. Steuben County has an entire IT Department. 

Resolution #23-92
Motion made by Councilmen Bailey, seconded by Councilmen Palermo for Jill Cermak to attend New York State and Local Retirement seminar in Painted Post, NY on September 14, 2023.

Adopted:		Councilman Glosick			Aye
			Councilman Bailey			Aye
			Councilman Palermo			Aye
			Councilman Lysyczyn			Aye
			Supervisor Smith			Aye

Resolution #23-93


Motion made by Councilmen Glosick, seconded by Councilmen Lysyczyn to accept a Limited English Proficiency Plan for the grant application to Rural Development

Adopted:		Councilman Glosick			Aye
			Councilman Bailey			Aye
			Councilman Palermo			Aye
			Councilman Lysyczyn			Aye
			Supervisor Smith			Aye


RESOLUTION #23-93 ADOPT LIMITED ENGLISH PROFICIENCY PLAN (LEP)

On motion of William Glosick second by John Lysyczyn the following resolution was offered and adopted:

	WHEREAS, organizations receiving USDA Rural Development Federal financial assistance for projects are required to adopt a Limited English proficiency (LEP Plan; and

	WHEREAS, the LEP Plan will direct Town employees who need to assist residents with limited English skills requiring Town of Bath services; and
	
	WHEREAS, the Town of Bath receives Federal financial assistance for projects as needed (ie: loans from USDA-Rural Development, ect);

	NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, the Town Board of the Town of Bath adopts a Limited English Proficiency (LEP) Plan that will assist residents with limited English skills, on a case to case basis, in obtaining services from the municipality.

AYES:		Town Supervisor Ronald Smith,
Council Members: John Lysyczyn, William Glosick, Hail Bailey, Michael Palermo

NAYS- 


Department Reports: 
Planning Board- Planning Board Chairman, James Hopkins gave the Planning Board’s report.
Code Enforcement- Councilman Lysyczyn gave the Code Officer’s Report.
Highway- Highway Superintendent Alan Trenchard gave the Highway Report. The new Volvo ten-wheeler is about ready for pickup. Highway department would like to put old truck #24-2000 Volvo ten-wheeler with plow equipment up for auction with RTI on-line auctions.

Resolution #23-94

Motion made by Councilman Palermo, seconded by Councilman Bailey to put Highway Department old truck #24-2000 Volvo ten-wheeler with plow equipment up for auction with RTI on-line auctions.
Adopted:		Councilman Glosick			Aye
			Councilman Bailey			Aye
			Councilman Palermo			Aye
			Councilman Lysyczyn			Aye
			Supervisor Smith			Aye

Historian- Supervisor Ronald Smith gave the historian report. A proposal from the Historic Litigation Project in the Town of Bradford, from the Bradford windfarm to do some work in the Kanona Cemetery in the North. The Historical Society and the DAR in Canisteo are applying for a grant to pay for the work. 
Dog Control- Councilman Bailey gave the Dog Control Officer’s report. Debbie Matthews said she would do another Dog Enumeration for the Town of Bath again like she did last time.
Attorney- Town Attorney Jeffrey Squires shared the Host Community Benefit Agreements from Norbut for the solar farm. There will be one agreement for each site for a total of 4 agreements.

Resolution #23-95

Motion made by Councilman Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilman Palermo to accept the Host Benefit Agreement as written.
Adopted:		Councilman Glosick			Aye
			Councilman Bailey			Aye
			Councilman Palermo			Aye
			Councilman Lysyczyn			Aye
			Supervisor Smith			Aye

County Legislator- In the process of sending out a proposal for a temporary housing study, expanding temporary housing accommodations in Hornell and Corning. Have had several tourism presentations, tourism agencies are funded with Room Tax money, which is a 2% tax when hotel rooms and Air BNB type rentals are booked. Broadband expansion is working on final buildouts to get that project started. Very close to completion on a new tower to improve the high band system. A significant portion of Arbor funds have been invested into upgrading public workshops.

Board Assignments:

William Glosick stated that he attended the public hearing in Thurston regarding the sludge. People spoke on both sides of the issue and they told them to be careful about what they do. There have been no decisions made at this time. It was a calm and peaceful meeting. 

John Lysyczyn reported that on August 31, 2023 they met with Hunt Engineers relative to the layout for the forced sewer and the gravity sewer system around Lake Salubria. They have located the approximate locations for the pumps for the forced main. In October or November there is going to be an informational meeting for all the residents in the sewer district to go over where they are with it and to show them the locations of the pumps. In the meantime, they will be talking to residents about easements. Tentative bid opening of the system in April, putting them at completion around the end of 2024, with some finish work to be completed in the spring of 2025. Still looking at a proposal to review the waste management system, and looking at an agreement with Casella. 

Hal Bailey reported that Savona Fire Department has had 241 calls so far this year, they are still working on renovations at Village Hall. The library is having senior coffee on Wednesday and there is a free Bingo Day this Saturday, September 16, 2023.

Michael Palermo stated that the Kanona Fire Department is having a Drive Through Ham Dinner on October 7, 2023. 

Resolution #23-96
Motion made by Councilman Bailey, seconded by Councilman Lysyczyn to pay the audited claims.
Adopted:		Councilman Glosick			Aye
			Councilman Bailey			Aye
			Councilman Palermo			Aye
			Councilman Lysyczyn			Aye
			Supervisor Smith			Aye

August 2023
Fund			Claim#			Abstract			Amount
A			200			15				$16,571.00

September 2023
Fund			Claim#			Abstract			Amount
A			201-215		16				$11,924.68
B			63-67			12				$873.55
DA			126-142		9				$1,760.17
DB			140-147		14				$19,077.30
SF			8			6				$1,924.00
SL			17-18			9				$375.46
H			1-4			1				$58,620.93
Grand Total									$121,127.09

Public Comment:

Complaints were made that the new Community Health Center on State Route 54 is not available to the whole community at this time as they are not yet fully staffed. They are only seeing Agricultural farm workers, pregnant women, and minors. 

Motion made by Councilman Bailey, seconded by Councilman Lysyczyn to adjourn the meeting of the Bath Town Board at 7:43pm. Passed unanimously

									Respectfully Submitted,
Terra Thorpe
Bath Town Clerk
										










			


